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Interview with Dr. Harry Becker, 23 April 1986 

'.Allen speaking about time when Bernice was in his class and part 
of her speaking is on tape although I did not tape it as I could 
barely hear it. 

Allen: Now you came to the Jr. College when, Harry? 

Harry: I came in really the summer of 1944. 

Allen: And your position was? 

Harry: I think my original title was Director of Student 
Personnel. 

Allen: And Guidance. 

Harry: Yes, it was a guidance position but I don't think that 
was part of the title, Director of student Personnel was con-
sidered long enough. 

Allen: And you didn't stay in that position very long because 
you started picking up other administrative duties. 

Harry: Yes, it was a time of relatively rapid change at was what 
was called the Jr. College of Conn., and my original function in-
cluded instruction also. So that I taught a course in General 
Psychology and I taught a course in Personnel Mgmt. and I also 
taught a course in Effective Speaking. 

Allen: Then you soon became Director of the Evening Division. 

Harry: Well, not next. The first change in my title was that I 
acquired the title of Dean, and this was largely an honorary 
title at that time. I remembered that it was said and publicised 
that I was the third dean at the college. The other two were Dr. 
Helen scurr, Dean of women and Professor of English, I believe 
and Dr. Clarence D. L. Ropp, who was dean of Instruction. 

Allen: And prior to that there had been Dean Wallace, Dean of 
Instruction. 

Harry; That was before my time. 

Allen: Long before you arrived. 

Harry: I acquired the title of Dean and then, Pres. Cortright 
stepped out and Jim Halsey, who had been Assistant to the Pres. 
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and Director of the Evening Classes, was named President by the 
Trustees. And when he was named President by the Trustees, I was 
given the opportunity to become Director of Evening Classes and 
that was, at that point, considered to be an advancement. I 
think I still continued to some extent in my student personnel 
work and in my teaching, which was usually a class or two in 
Psychology. For a period of about ten years, I was also Chm. of 
the Dept. of Psychology, and that happened during the period be-
tween 1944 and prior to the charter of the Univ. of Bridgeport 
which occurred in 1947. 

Allen: And then you becamse Dean of Administration. 

Harry: Yes, when the Univ. was set up, there were three colleges 
originally. The College of Arts and Sciences and Dr. Ropp became 
the Dean of that, Earl Bigsbee became Dean of the Jr. College of 
Conn. and a newcomer to the campus, whose name was Boone D. 
Tillet, became the first dean of the College of Business 
Administration, and I became Dean of Administration of the 
university. 

Allen: Now as Dean of Administration, what did you do? 

Harry: As Dean of Administration I had various duties affecting 
the entire administrative structure. One was that the librarian 
reported to me, another was the Director of Evening Classes 
reported to me, in addition to that I was responsible for the 
development of new programs at the university. I had some other 
responsibilities, I still remained as Chm. of the Psychology 
Dept., and I knew my functions in working on new programs 
resulted on the development of the College of Nursing being 
established, and when the College of Nursing was established, we 
brought a professor from the Yale School of Nursing here, Martha 
Jane, and our work resulted in the establishment of the Fones 
School of Dental Hygiene, and a Miss Frances Ferri was brought 
here from Springfield, Mass. to be the director of that. 
Incidentally, I recently read a historical sketch in one the 
university publications on the founding of the Fones School of 
Dental Hygiene and one of the individuals who was not mentioned 
but who, I think, ought to be mentioned in that connection is a 
gentlemen, who as I recall, was Dr. Ira Dow Beebe and Dr. Beebe, 
I think, was distantly related to P.T. Barnum, but I may be mis-
taken about that, but at any rate he was very active and very 
helpful and he helped me in working with the Conn. Assn. of Den-
tists who were behind the program and who also contributed some 
money to the program, and at any rate eventually the Fones School 
of Dental Hygiene was born. 

In addition to that I had something to do with the development of 
the, what was then called, the Division of Engineering, and I see 
the engineering building which was the first good building built 
on this campus, and John Bodnar was brought here from North-
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eastern Univ. 

Bernice is talking about the people in the picture 

Harry: John Bodnar was brught here from Northeastern Univ. to be 
the first Director. It was not called a college as I recall. At 
the same time other things were happening. We absorbed the 
Weylister secretarial Jr. College which was housed in Milford, 
ct. and that was incorporated into the Jr. College of Conn. which 
had had a secretarial program. Elvira Himmick, I believe, was 
the first faculty member in that field. She was here before I 
arrived, and one of the last things I did before leaving the 
Univ. of Bridgeport was the incorporation of the Arnold College 
of Physical Ed. into the University of Bridgeport. That was of 
special interest to me because I had taught at Arnold College 
before coming to the Jr.College of Conn. and the president of Ar-
nold College, who had passed away, Edward Brown, was a friend of 
mine, and I had taught with him. He was a Latin teacher in New 
Haven before going to Arnold College. So I was active in all 
these things and I presided at meetings of the deans which was 
called the council of Deans, and I chaired those meetings. Ber-
nice would say that those were happy days. I had an office on 
the corner, on the second floor, upstairs over the president's 
office in Cortright Hall, and I shouldn't neglect that I worked 
on and established what was first called the Division of Teacher 
Education, and Dr. Raymond wochner was brought here for the pur-
pose of getting that division in teacher education. 
Incidentally, Ray wochner and I have remained friends to this day 

Allen: Oh, do you have his address? 

Harry: Yes, I don't have the street address with me, but it is 
in Tempe, Arizona. He has retired from Arizona State Univ. and I 
have occasionally over the years seen Ray at conventions.' 

AAllen: If you could send his exact address to me, I would ap-
preciate it because I want to write to him. 

Harry: I would say Ray wochner is one of the exceptionally nice, 
fine human beings. 

Allen: Yes, I remember him in that way, too. 

Harry, Well, Bill, I don't know-

Allen: You left the university, when? 

Harry: I left the university as of Sept. 1, 1953 

Allen: And to do what? 

Harry: Well, I left to become Supt. of Schools in Norwalk, Ct. 

3 



but, as it happened, the person, oh, from, in 1952 the university 
went through a consolidation. 

Allen: That was the result of the Korean war. 

Harry: I think so and there was what was called the new educa-
tional program, NEP, but, there was a drive for students and the 
administrative staff was streamlined and at that point I acquired 
an addional title, I became, not only Dean of Administration, but 
Dean of the College of Education, and Ray wochner went out to 
Arizona. I may have my dates mixed a little bit, because pos-
sibly he stayed awhile as a professor of education, but I don't 
think so. I think that when the administration was streamlined 
and he looked and found greener pastures, and he becamse very 
outstanding at Arizona state univ. so that at the time I left the 
full time position at the Univ. of Bpt. I was holding down the 
position of, well, three positions. I guess I was still Chm. of 
the Psychology Dept., Dean of the College of Education and Dean 
of Administration. Well, of course, as Dean of Administration, 
those duties had been curtailed anyhow and they stopped as of 
Sept. 1. As Dean of Education, they were seeking to replace me 
and I'm not sure when Arthur Trippensee arrived. Do you remember 
him? 

Allen: I don't remember the exact dates but I will check it out. 

Harry: I continued to serve as Dean of Education until Arthur 
Trippensee arrived, but I do remember clearly I served, I think I 
served as Dean of Education and Chm. of the Psychology for a full 
year of 1953 to 1954. I know that I was either Dean of, I was 
either Chm. of the Psychology Dept. without the education or both 
for one year and this I did on a part time basis. Now 
subsequently, I continued to teach at the university while I was 
Supt. of Schools in Norwalk. I taught here until 1964, and one 
of my prized possessions is a certificate of service awarded on 
the basis of 20 years of service to the university which was 
signed by Jim Halsey and Henry Littlefield. 

Allen: Now after Norwalk, what did you do? 

Harry: In 1970 I was invited to come to westf ield state College 
in westf ield, Mass. as Dean of Graduate studies and Continuing 
Education. Having been in Norwalk for 17 years, and it was a 
quite successful tenure, which included recognition by election 
to the presidency of the Conn. Assn. of Public School supts. and 
a Directorship on the New England Assn. of Public School Supts., 
and consulting invitations all over the country, and yes, I in-
itiated the establishment of the Norwalk Technical Institute, 
which is now the Norwalk State Technical Institute, and I also 
founded the Norwalk Community College and served as president of 
the Norwalk Community while I was supt. of schools in Norwalk. 
Now I served as president of the Norwalk Community College for 
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approx. 4 years. I also was active · in establishing the state 
legislation which made public community colleges possible and the 
Norwalk Community College was the first community college, public 
community college in Conn. which was established. Now I served 
as president without salary, but you need shed no tears for me 
because I had my salary as supt. But it is interesting, and as a 
matter of fact, I have here the in vi tat ions to attend the 25th 
anniversary of the founding of the Norwalk Community College. 

Allen: Oh, isn't that nice. The 25th of Sept. of this year. "I 
recognize you with an award as a founder". That sounds very good 
and that is a great honor. And then you went to Westfield and 
you were dean there and then what did you do? 

Harry: Well, after one or two years there, there were some 
problems with regard to the presidency, and I was asked to be the 
interim chief executive officer. I served as interim chief ex-
ecutive officer for 13 months, but the rest of the time I served 
as Dean of Graduate studies and Continuing Education and offi-
cially retired in Oct. of 1982. The then president of Westfield 
State College honored me by naming me Emeritus Dean, so for 
whatever that title means, I have the title of Emeritus Dean. 

Allen: With that and 50 cents you can buy a cup of coffee in 
some places. And then what have you been doing in your 
retirement? 

Harry: I tend to be very active. Yes, the Gov. of Mass. ap-
pointed me to the Mass. State Bd. of Psychologists and I served 
on the state board and for a time served as the deputy 
chairperson, perhaps the title is called Vice-Chairman. I have 
been active as a consultant and I have participated with the 
former supt. of schools in Worcester, Mass., John Connor, in 
doing consulting work. I have also participated with a 
psychologist, Dr. Joseph Connelly, in doing counseling and clini-
cal work. I have done a study of the use of policy regulation 
manuals in public higher education and made a report on my re-
search at the annual convention of the American Educational Re-
search Assn. in Montreal in March of 1983. I have a number of 
unfinished projects, probably too many. 

Allen: Sounds as though as with most retired people I run into, 
we're all too busy. All right, now at this point I would like to 
go back and do a little reminiscing. Did you know Cortright very 
well? 

Harry: No, I wouldn't say I knew him very well, but I knew him 
personally. 

Allen: Tell us a little bit about him. 

Harry: well, I'm not sure I knew him well enough to tell about 
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him, but I remember, as a newcommer to the Jr. College of Conn., 
teaching the first few days, and I was teaching on the Fairfield 
Ave. Campus, teaching a course in Psychology in a room that had 
been set up as a Physics Lab. and Dr. Cortright came into the 
room, and he was trying to adjust the thermostat. Now I really 
don't think he was adjusting the thermostat, I think he wanted to 
hear what was going on and whether this new boy on the block 
could do what he was supposed to do. But he did it in that very 
tactful fashion, and my contacts with Dr. Cortright were limited 
because he wasn't very active at that time. He had two 
assistants, Halsey and Littlefield, and he was pretty much pull-
ing out of things. 

Allen: And he wasn't too well at that time. 

Harry. He wasn't too well, so that the, I know him as a 
respected, founding figure, father of the institution As I 
recall, the total budget of the Jr. College of Conn. at that time 
was less than $100,000. 

Allen: You came in '44, it was abot $70,000., give or take. It 
boggles, and we generally had a lot of deficits at that time too. 
But in '44, things were picking up. 

Harry: One of the things that happened was that as off ices were 
shifted on the old campus, I had the honor for a time of occupy-
ing the off ice that Cortright had occupied for a period of time 
as president. 

Allen: I remember that. Jim Halsey. 

Harry: well Jim and I got to be good friends and we knew each 
other very well. I, my most recent conversation with Jim was one 
day, somehow I got on the 'phone with him. I was in the office 
at Westfield state College. Why we were talking, I don't recall, 
but it was a very warm conversation. Jim was an idea man and one 
who probably contributed a great deal to this institution as the 
president. I don't really remember when he dropped the active 
reins of the presidency 

Allen: In '62 he became Chancellor. 

Harry Well, I was still teaching until '64, but in those years I 
seldom saw anyone from the university. I took care of a class 
but my activities were in Norwalk. 

Allen: Alright, Henry Littlefield. 

Harry: Henry I knew very, very well, and know very well. In 
fact we were with the Littlefields five or six months ago at a 
reunion, and Henry was responsible for bringing me to the Univ. 
of Bpt. so I owe Henry the opportunity of being at the Univ. of 
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Bpt. Henry is an idea man, Henry is really a great educator and 
a man who has pretty much devoted his life to the Univ. of Bpt. 
I 'm sure he has had opportunities, had he wanted them, to go 
elsewhere, but he decided that this is where he wanted to stay. 

Allen: Alright, this brings up two different questions. First 
one, both Halsey and Littlefield, even though Halsey was presi-
dent and Littlefield was vice president, report directly to the 
Board of Trustees. Why was that? 

Harry: Well, I think they could tell you better than I could 
tell you but my understanding was that this was not a typical 
table of organization, that while the titular head was James Hal-
sey as President, I believe that after a time that was changed to 
reflect what was more of a partnership, than a line-staff ar-
rangement and at that point, Littlefield became president and 
Halsey became Chancellor. Do you remember what year that was? 

Allen: 1962. 

earry: I believe that even prior to that time, there were areas 
of operation where Henry had primary responsibility, and was 
directly responsible to the Trustees, so that whatever the exact 
reasons were, this was more of a partnership than a line staff 
arrangement. 

Allen: How did this partnership work out? 

Harry: Well, there again, I think Henry could respond to that 
better than I can. 

Allen: But you were watching this (Berneice is talking, dif-
ficult to understand three people. She sensed rivalry) 

Harry: Yes, there was rivalry but I don't think the rivalry ever 
interferred with what was good for the university or with the 
progress of the university. And it was almost a rivalry in which 
each sought to outdo the other in good works, all for the benefit 
of the university and, I think the Trustees accepted it pretty 
much that way. Now, I 'm not sure whether a management expert 
would say that that kind of a partnership is the best form of 
organization, it certainly is not typical, but Bill, in corpora-
tions we have chief executive officers and then someone else of-
ten is president and there is some division there. On the inter-
national level we have kings and queens and prime ministers. I 
think where people are willing, more than one form of organiza-
tion is applicable and when they are not willing, no form of or-
ganization is workable. 

Allen: You are very right on that. The other question which I 
said was raised, you stayed around the university for quite a few 
years, why? 
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Harry: Well, I was here nine years. 

Allen: But then you were here part time as well. 

Harry: After that I was here for another eleven years. 

Allen: Why did you stay so long? 

Harry: Well, which years are you referring to now? 

Allen: Either as full time and/or part time. 

Harry: Well the full time years were busy, hectic years, and in 
1947 I'd only been here three years, the university was 
chartered, and even then, well, say I got the title of Dean, 
third Dean after being here only about a year, and then when Hal-
sey replaced Cortright, I became Director of Evening Classes and 
then in 1952, there was a consolidation and I picked up the title 
of Dean of the College of Education along with the other titles I 
had, so that there were so many titles. No I, considering the 
changes that took place in my personal activities, I don't think 
I was very long in any one activity over a period of nine years 
and keeping in mind I was busy with the establishment of new 
academic units of the university, I probably anticipated that I 
would stay at the university. However, the superintendancy in 
Norwalk became vacant and Norwalk was considered to be an impos-
sible job, one of the first teacher's strikes in the United 
states had taken place in Norwalk. Norwalk had a militant 
teacher union and it was regarded as a killing job, impossible 
job. The then supt. was Hillis Eidleman. He had been discharged 
after four years. Ike Schine was at that time a member of the 
Board of Trustees at the Univ. of Bridgeport, and he was a good 
friend of mine. When I indicated my interest in being superin-
tendent of schools in Norwalk, he knew of the situation in Nor-
walk and he said, "Harry, I always knew you were a little off, 
now I'm quite sure of that. Norwalk is an impossible job. If you 
last a year, that will be good, and if you stay two years as 
superintendant, it will be a miracle." Well, I stayed there 17 
years and I wasn't fired. As a matter of fact, they didn't want 
me to go. so, the years have gone by. I remember as a young 
graduate student, you're a Yale graduate, I discovered that Yale 
had a way of informing, making available the ages of their 
graduate students and I went to see the Dean of Graduate studies 
at Yale and I said, "Please, Sir, don't tell people my age, I'm 
so young, it's embarrassing." And he gave me a cold stare, I 
don't remember his name-

Allen; 

Harry: 
Becker, 

Hartley Simpson. 

Yes, I believe it was Hartley Simpson. He Said, "Mr. 
Yale has had this practice for two hundred and fifty 
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years, I don't think we'll stop now" and then he added, "However, 
if it's any consolation to you, let me advise you, if you 
survive, this problem will pass." 

Allen: That sounds just like him. 

Harry: That problem has passed. I'm no longer ashamed of being 
so young. 

Allen: Did you know many of the trustees? 

Harry: Yes. 

Allen: Whom did you know, and give us some comments about them. 

Harry: well, one of the great trustees, was Harry Allison 
Goldstein. He was an attorney, he took care of a number of legal 
things for the college, as I understand it, it is just heresay, I 
understand he never charged the college anything for his work. 
He was a very fine man and I felt a good fatherly figure to me 
and I still remember when he passed away, I think he passed away 
at age 69 in the early 1970's. I knew Ron Malony quite well. He 
was, I think Pres. of the gas co. and I knew other trustees if 
you mention some of them. 

Allen: Did you know Mrs.Oppel, she was the secretary. I can't 
find out much about her. 

Harry: Well I didn't know her well. 
trustee. 

I know that she was a 

Allen: She was the secretary of the Board from its inception 
down to the time she died and no one seems to remember anything 
about her and I can't, well, the only thing left I've got to find 
out when she died and go to the obituary in the newspaper. Mrs. 
cooper. 

Harry: Only as a name, I did not know her well. 

Allen: Now this is another person. She gave an awful lot of 
money to the Jr. College. If it were not for her and several 
other trustees, we would have folded, and yet, she did leave her 
home which we sold and we named Cooper Hall after her, but Mrs. 
Oppel turns up a blank. You said you knew Ike Schine. 

Harry. Oh yes. 

Allen: Tell us a little bit about Ike Schine. 

Harry: A very fine man. A man with many business interests, but 
dedicated to the Jr. College and the University, and as far as I 
know, an influence for good in the establishment and growth of 

9 



the Jr. College and the University. 

Allen: He too, dug down many times to help meet the payroll. 

Harry: At the time the university was chartered, the Bpt.Chamber 
of Commerce published a study, and in their study they were 
pesimistic about the prospects for a private university that did 
not have any endowment. well, we thought we could make it 
regardless of that pesimistic study, but if that study has not 
come to your attention 

Allen: I know of it, yes. 
personalities, Dr. Ropp. 

Alright, some of the other 

Harry: Yes, he was a scholar, and blunt. I would say he was of 
the old school. I don't think he was enthusiastic about the 
Jr.College becoming a university, and perhaps he had good reasons 
for that. He was a chemist and, I believe a graduate of the 
Univ. of west Virginia. He married the college librarian, Emily 
Morrissey, and in general he provided a kind of stabilizing in-
fluence in which he said, "don't go too fast, slow down" and that 
kind of thing. 

Allen: Easy to change his mind? 

Harry: Well, no I wouldn't say it was easy to change his mind. 
I don't remember his age, but if I were guessing, he was 20 years 
older than I so, maybe 25 years older. 

Allen: Around 20, I would say. 

Harry: We were of different generations somewhat. I was young 
and eager to do things and to start things and to move things and 
as someone told me, as Ike Schine did, that the Norwalk superten-
dancy was impossible, that made it very interesting to me, and if 
they told me there couldn't be a Univ. of Bridgeport, or that the 
School of Dental Hygene would never get going and you couldn't 
buy the equipment, that made it very interesting to me. so 

Allen: How did you get along with Dr. Ropp? 

Harry: we were on courteous terms, we were not intimate. Henry, 
Jim and I frequently had lunch together. we often visited in 
each other homes. Eaton Read became Dean of the School of Busi-
ness and we were friendly. we weren't really friendly in that 
fashion with Dr. Ropp. We were civil, we respected each other 
and I think we cooperated, but probably I wasn't his kind of guy 
and he wasn't mine. 

Allen: Earle Bigsbee. 

Harry: Well, Earl Bigsbee was very competant and he was a tact-
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ful man, a knowledgable man, and a man who contributed quite a 
bit to the college, to the university, I should say. I had good 
relations with Earl Bigsbee, but not as intimate as I had with 
Jim and Henry, and possibly some of that maybe because we were 
here when it was very small. Bigsbee had been here but had left 
during the war and then he had returned. In fact, I think before 
he returned, he was at a college in New York, Union College. And 
he was brought back here. 

Allen: You mentioned a couple of the other deans and I'm trying 
to put this in context when you would have specific knowledge of 
them. Tell us a little bit about Boone Tillett. He was only 
here for a year, wasn't he? 

Harry: A year, possibly slightly longer but I remember him as 
being here for one year. 

Allen: What kind of a person was he? 

Harry: Well, I don't know what I can say that wouold be fair to 
him. 

Allen: Why did he leave after a year? 

Harry: I'm not sure I know. 
What was that college? 

Allen: Hofstra, I think. 

He came from a New York college, 

Harry: I think it was Hofstra and I don't think he was satisfied 
with conditions and circumstances at the fledgling Univ. of 
Bridgeport, and possibly his style, personality wise, did not fit 
quite into the Univ. of Bridgeport. 

Allen: He was also doing quite a bit of outside consulting, 
especially for his brother. Either upstate or in Massachusetts. 

Harry: I know virtually nothing about that, but I had the im-
pressions that when he departed, it was by mutual concent that he 

Allen: And then he went down to Stamford and tried to start a 
school there. 

Harry: Oh yes, that's right. 

Allen: And got into trouble with the state because he was call-
ing it Stamford College 

Harry: Yes and I don't think he had a couple of the preliminary 
licenses that were required for the establishment of a college. 

Allen: Faculty members that you knew at the time. 
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Harry: Jay Fish. Chauncey Fish succeeded me as Director of Stu-
dent Personnel and he was ther for a number of years. He sub-
sequently became a Professor of Education and he left after I 
did. I don't know when he left or why. 

Allen: I don't recall the exact date. 

Harry: I had the pleasure of being with Jay Fish and his second 
wife a few months ago. The Littlef ields and we, and the Fishes 
and a couple of other people, had a reunion in Hamden last fall. 
And actually just two days ago we had a letter from Jay Fish in-
viting us to sail with him in Florida, if and when we get there. 

Allen: Where are they in Florida. 

Harry: I don't have their street address but I believe it is on 
the west coast. Jay Fish was here for a number of years and then 
I think went back to public education and retired from public 
education. 

Allen: I'm going to be in Florida the latter part of May so if 
you can give me his address, I would appreciate that. I can also 
write off part of the trip. I was taping Ed Byerly, and he said 
he had bumped into him in Sarasota, and found him a very unhappy 
person at that time. (Bernice is talking, cannot understand) 
Any other faculty members thaat you remember from this time. 

Harry: Al Wolff. 

Allen: Tell me a little bit about Al. 

Harry: Well he was a very likable person. He came here, I guess 
at a time when he was even younger than I was when I came, and he 
had either just completed his doctoral work or was about to com-
plete it, and he fitted in very nicely. His work as a conselor 
was highly respected and he was probably a natural choice to 
succeed Fish when Fish moved to other things. I know that Al 
Wolff has retired since, does he still live in Milford? 

Allen Still live in Milford and as a matter of fact I have about 
four hours of tape on him and Ruth is transcribing it now. 

Harry: His wife's name is 

Allen: Adele. Don Kern 

Harry: Don Kern and Lib Kern. Don, I don't remember whether he 
came here as Director of Admissions or moved into that position. 

Allen: He moved into that position, he came here to teach. 
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Harry: And he was Director of Admissions for a number of years. 
Interestingly enough there was a time when I had a sabbatical 
leave and I spent it at New York University. My major project 
was the study of the community college and I taught a course in 
the community college for New York University, a graduate level 
course, and of all people, Don Kern was one of the students. As I 
remember, he did very well. 

Allen: Now you were here when the Senate was formed. Wern't you? 
The Faculty Senate. 

Harry: No, I don't remember the Faculty Senate. 
I 

Allen: No you weren't, that was formed in 195l. You mentioned 
something that I had forgotten about, the NEP, the New Educa-
tional Program, when was that and what was that about? 

Harry: I can give you my recollection. In the early 1950 's 
there was a dirth of students and the wave of veterans had 
subsided. It seemed almost as though the prediction of the Cham-
ber of Commerce study was going to be realized, and the college, 
the university, I should say, established this New Education 
Program which had academic features, but also had fiscal 
features. Academically it was intended to make the university 
more attractive, perhaps to some students who had college 
ability, but may not have met all of the usual, traditional col-
lege requirements, but they were going to have an opportnity to 
remedy that, probably on a non credit basis, and then go on. And 
so the New Educational Program was an outreach program which 
would attract capable students who perhaps were non traditional 
students. And additionally it did tighten the belts of the ad-
ministration and the supporting personnel. 

Allen: Did this lead towards an academic program or was it a 
terminal or vocational program? 

Harry: My recollection, Bill, was that it lead to academic 
programs which were vocational. That they used the word voca-
tional for example, in business, in engineering and in other 
areas, and while these students had to develop competence in 
English, which perhaps some of them were deficient in, it did not 
lead to, let's say a major in English. English was for them more 
of a tool rather than study for intensive-

Allen: Now, this is when we had English A and English B, Math 
A,B,C, for non credit purpose? 

Harry: We had those even years before that. we had those in the 
days of the Jr. College of Conn. as I recall. The educational 
program kind of put these things together and accentuated them to 
a greater extent. 
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Allen: Do you remember what year that was? 

Harry: The New Educational Program? 

Allen: Yes 

Harry: My recollection is around 1951-52. 

Allen: I don't know whether I have that catalog handy or not. I 
didn't find it off hand but something I will have to look at in 
more detail. I had forgotton until you reminded me, oh yes, I 
remember that. But I had forgotten that. Again, one of the ad-
vantages in talking with people, we, it works both ways, we both 
do remember different things. 

You worked hard, we all worked hard but there was some fun in-
volved too. Sometimes it was because we were so tired, it became 
funny. Do you remember any of the humorous, do you have any 
anedotes of this period? 

Harry: I remember there was a time when Al Capp, the cartoonist, 
who wrote and drew Lil Abner was here and the Univ. of Bridgeport 
was very active with what was a kind of a fun organization, 
called, The Society for the Advancement of the Schmoo and Al Capp 
was here in person. 

Allen: And received a special honorary degree from the Univ. at 
that time. It was Doctor of 

Harry: Al Capp, I believe, was a native of Bridgeport and I had 
known his younger brother in New Haven. He had lived in New 
Haven for a time or had relatives. 

Aallen: I don't have the degree here but this is the file on the 
American society for the Advancement of the Schmoo. John Cox was 
involved in that. 

Harry: I remember John Cox well, his name is on the student 
union building. John Cox was quite a mature, capable, honorable 
young man, even as a student. Possibly, he was slightly older 
than the typical student, but I don't think so. 

Allen: He was a couple of years younger than I. 

Harry: I remember going to one convention, the annual convention 
of New England Assn. of Colleges and Secondary Schools and John 
was present. A group of us met for a time in the old Stratfield 
Hotel. I know John has passed away, and John Cox I can only say 
very admirable things about John Cox. I know that subsequently 
he stayed here and became a Vice president. 

Allen: Vice President for University Relations and a very, very 
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good friend, and we all miss him and I'm sorry I didn't have an 
opportunity to tape him before, but I was not working on the his-
tiory then. 

Allen: Now, I'm going to let you relax for a minute, Harry, 
while you think of some more humorous anecdotes. Bernice, you 
were very active in the Faculty womens' Club. 

Harry: She was program chairman. 

Bernice: It is interesting how my career started. I was a 
neighbor of Dr. Pickett's wife. I had no intention of going to 
college at that time. I had one small child, and Mrs. Pickett 
approached me and I guess she wanted company to walk across the 
campus to take an art course. I always loved art. 

Harry: With Jackson, Jim Jackson. 

Allen: He's retired and living up in Vermont and has Cancer. 

Bernice: Well, anyway, Margaret approached me and I think she 
said we had to buy something, I think fifty cents. I said yes 
because art was something I could handle. I was not expecting a 
college education. My family did not provide it for me, but the 
opportunity seem to come in a rather an unusual way. 

Harry: We lived in the college buildings. 

Bernice: I went and got whatever Margaret told me to buy. We 
walked over and I enjoyed it very much. Then I thought to myself 
well, maybe I have a brain after all. I've sort of known I was 
very good looking but not brilliant, they didn't know me well 
enough at that time, so I thought well, maybe I'll take shorthand 
and a few things like that, and start the easy way. Now Harry 
will probably remember better, but I think actually, it took me 
something like six years on and off to get my Jr. College degree, 
am I correct? 

Harry: I think it was four years. 

Bernice: Four years for that. 

Allen: That's not bad, part time. 

Bernice: Then it seemed that the more I did, the more excited I 
became and the more depressing, the more I did well. 

Harry: It might have been five years. 

Bernice: So something then happened to me. I got, I went and I 
actually did something that was unheard of. I did my junior and 
senior year together. It took me two summers and two full 
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semesters, and I got the enough to get by Bachelor of Science 
degree, and I thought that was pretty darn good. I'm very proud 
of that. I just missed the Dean s list by a hair. 

Harry: I remember the sequence now. It took you four years to 
earn the first 32 credits, then in one year you earned the other 
credits so that you earned upwards of 32 or 34 credits and you 
became an Associate Degree graduate, then in one calendar year, 
she earned two more years of credits and got the Bachelor's 
degree. 

Bernice: I did things that I never thought were possible. I had 
nerve. For instance, I took a courses there I didn't have to at-
tend class, I would study a book and pass, but they were easy for 
me like diet or health or things like that I absorbed very 
quickly. Then I actually joined the Chorus and I am a monotone, 
but I stood between two wonderful singers and actually I didn't 
just mouth it, I actually followed the tune with the aid of these 
two people who were friends of mine and I came marching down one 
day, a holiday celebration, carrying a candle and singing "Joy to 
the world" or something, and I thought if my mother and father 
ever saw me, they would laugh, but they wouldn't believe it be-
cause I was as the monotone of the family. But it was fun. My 
college years were very good for several reasons. First of all I 
was extremely proud of what Harry was accomplishing, and then I 
think what got me started too, besides Margaret Pickett, I think 
that I reached the point where I felt I was not keeping up enough 
with my husband, and it actually, I went through a very mild emo-
tional upset. I kept getting symptoms, and I went to see a very 
good doctor and he said, Bernice, you are too smart for what you 
are doing, you are spending too much time doing the wrong things, 
you are not into intellectual pursuits and you have the ability, 
give yourself a chance." And I think that's when I kind of found 
myself, so I got the college education and I enjoyed it 
immensely, and then it's true that Harry guided me into educa-
tion because I wasn't thinking in terms of being a teacher. That 
was not my first love, I was interested in dress designing and 
interior decorating, some of the creative arts, cause I've always 
had artistic talents, but he said "be practical, we need 
teachers, someone might even want you", so I did go ahead and I 
became a teacher and I continued to finish up with my master's 
and then I started teaching in Westport about 1954, and I think i 
mentioned to you before, this June I'lll have completed 32 years 
of elementry school teaching. 

Allen: What grade do you teach? 

Bernice: I've had second and third mostly and one year of first. 
My favorite was first, I liked the challenge of first grade. And 
i remember coming to this William Allen's class and thinking, 
there's a striking man. I was all in awe of this gentleman who 
stood there and was holding all military bearing, beautiful voice 
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boomed out and I thought and I said, Oh, I'm awful at History, 
what should I do? And I'll tell you this, Bill, that of all the 
courses I took, I enjoyed yours, the only one where I stayed up 
all night long to do well, without any sleep, was for that 
course. And that was for memory not grades. I actually 
memorized the text book and I picked the right one because I did 
well. 

Allen: I had forgotton that you were in this class. There were 
several other people. 

Bernice: They were a lot older, lot of older students. 

Allen: Therewere about a half a dozen women your age at that 
time who were taking the course. I remember now, it was a lot of 
fun. 

Bernice: I remember one romance. Somebody I knew actually 
married this fellow that she met during your class. 

Allen: Oh really. I had quite a few of those over the years. 
As a matter of fact John Rassias, you may have heard of him. He 
was in the first class that I taught at the Jr. College and his 
wife, wife to be, they met. 

Bernice: But I remember, I was very fond of Ruth and Dean Read's 
wife, Virginia, we had a very nice relationship. I really en-
joyed those years, they were fun. 

Allen: Were you actively involved in the Faculty womens' Club? 

Bernice: Yes and I know what I forgot to tell you. I took a 
speech course, I wish I could remember his name, he was someone I 
liked a lot and I took a diction course . 

Harry: Banks, maybe. 

Bernice: And that gave me a certain amount of confidence. 
Before that I would be very upset to stand in front of a group, 
so I got the title of Chairman. Harry did help me a little. Like 
he would sit in the back of the room and tell me if I was speak-
ing loud enough and so on, and I do think I brought some very 
good programs because I was told that I did a very good job in-
troducing speakers and I got some very good speakers. I think I 
did that job for two or three years, but then it passed me by and 
I don't know. There was some politicing there. I felt hurt 
about it. I should have become the president, but they passed it 
over to (?) but they passed me by, why, nobody would tell me the 
reason. I like to think it was jealousy. 

Allen: I don't remember those years of politics. 
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Bernice: Do you remember that Harry? It was sort of like, 
normally, the Program Chairman became president and in my case, I 
did not but (?) end of first side. 

Side Two of Tape. 

Allen: Harry, I remember that you used to enjoy a joke and so 
forth, and surely you must have some funny things that happened 
during this time. 

Harry: Well, I wish I could think of one at this moment. 

Allen: Do you remember John Sherry. Taught Mathematics. 
Short, round fellow, almost bald and always with a cigar in his 
mouth. 

Harry: And I remember Moshowitz. 

Allen: Oh yes, Sy Moshowitz. 

Harry: Sy Moshowitz. Now two things about Sy Moshowitz. When 
he came for an interview, he made a very poor impression. Be-
cause he walked, carrying two huge briefcases, and as he swayed 
down the hall he reminded one of Tarzan of the Apes swinging 
through the trees. He looked as though he didn't have a brain in 
his head and the chances are he would not have been offered a 
position, but as luck would happen, he was hired and he rapidly 
established himself as an outstanding Mathematics instructor. He 
practically became head of the department of Mathematics. One of 
the comments he made, supposedly a humorous comment, he said, A 
faculty member who is more than ten minutes late is in a class by 
himself. And interestingly enough, we lost Moshowitz to the Pen-
tagon because, although we hadn't realized it, he was an interna-
tional ballistics authority and he was summoned by the 
authorities of the Pentagon for help in some fashion or other. 
At least that's my recollection of this. 

Allen: You were talking about these two briefcases. There was a 
day that he forgot one and only had one and he fell into the 
bushes, he was unbalanced. Did you ever give him a ride in your 
car? 

Harry: No, I don't remember that. 

Allen: Many people gave him a ride once. When he got out of the 
car, he would slam the door and virtually roll the car over. He 
really the slammed the door. 

Bernice: One thing that made me feel good was, this was before I 
graduated from the college, where Halsey's house and they used to 
have these coffee klotches and do a little brain storming, and 
Jim said, "you know we need a title for our summer bulletin" and 
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people were saying things and suddently, I don't know how it 
happened, I just said, "how about study by the sea?" And Jim 
said, "I like that." and everyone said they liked that and then, 
I think they changed it since then, it was used for many years 
and he sent me a lovely letter several months later thanking me 
for my contribution. 

Harry: Didn't you add something to that, "Study by the Sea for a 
Sound Education?" 

Bernice: I wasn't smart enough for that. 

Allen: As a matter of fact I was on the cover of that brochure. 
There was a class down at the beach and I took my class down. I 
was willing to do all sorts of things. 

Bernice: Shall I tell Bill about the time I hitched a ride with 
the black g ir 1 and got involved with a bunch of black people. 
It's kind of funny. I'm not anti black but it's in the days 
before blacks and whites were together as much. I didn't drive 
and I got two busses from Riverclift and then I'd have to walk or 
hitch a ride to the college which I would never do today. In 
those days, we did it. And there was a girl, a black young lady 
that was in one of my classes< she stopped for me . She said, 
"do you mind if we detour, we re going to pick up my husband-" 
and he got in the car with two big, they put me in the back and 
in come these two huge, black men who obviously were doing fac-
tory work and I was squeezed in the middle and her husband was in 
front with her and we had an accident. Not serious but the 
policeman came over to take everybody's name and information and 
he stared at me. He was dean already. He asked me for my name 
and I gave him a different name, I was embarrassed and I just 
said I was a passenger in the car but when he asked for my name I 
didn't give him my name. It was kind of funny and after that I 
was real careful. 

Allen: The reason I asked you about John Sherry was that John 
and Harry Wechter. 

Harry: I remember Wechter, he's in Chemistry 

Allen: Chemistry, were great sources for the latest rumors. For 
some reason or other they always knew what happened at Dean's 
council. About ten minutes after the Dean's Council was over, 
none of us were able to figure out their sources of information. 
Do you remember John Sherry. Each Spring before contracts, 
started wearing his old clothes. 

Harry: No I don't. 

Allen: To emphasize poverty, just before contracts came out. 
John was a great teacher and well liked by many people and 
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unfortunately, he too, is gone. 

Harry: We saw Emerson Chamberlain and his family quite a bit. 
They were neighbors of ours in a section of Fairfield where we 
lived and they often gave Bernice a ride. 

Berneice: Yes, the husband because she had trouble with her 
eyes. He did pick me up. 

Allen: Anne died some years ago and Em and Anne had been going 
to Florida where they had a place and continued and he met this 
wonderful gal. They've been married and Em's personality has 
changed. 

Bernice: He was very quiet. 

Allen: He was very, very quiet. He's much more outgoing, except 
when, he's exactly the same on a golf course. I played with him-
last summer and with his wife who's a golfer too. His wife's a 
better golfer than he is. 

Bernice: Is she younger than he? 

Allen: No, they are about the same age. And it's been wonderful 
for him. As a matter of fact, speaking of the Chamberlains, I 
ran across in one of the early Wistaria Festivals, George Cham-
berlain was the crown bearer and Fran Merillot crowned the queen. 
Do you remember Franny. He taught business law part time. 

Harry: Oh yes, I did. What about the Picketts? 

Allen: The Picketts have retired and are living in a retirement 
home in Pennsylvania. 

Harry: He came from Pennsylvania 

Allen: He had taught at Moravian along with Rose Davis for 
sometime. 

Harry: He had very bright children. 

Allen: yes. Harry, in coming to the close of this, I'm going to 
ask you two stock questions that i ask everyone. The first one, 
what were your greatest successes while you were at the 
University? 

Harry: I feel that I had the thrill and the satisfaction of 
playing a part in the birth of an institution and in the estab-
lishment of new units, academic units of that institution. This 
kind of creativity appealed to me and I guess it's been with me 
ever since so that maybe one of my greatest professional 
pleasures. Now 
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Allen: Personal pleasure. 

Harry: The, personally, I think, college life at the university 
at the Jr. College and the university in those years was very 
pleasant. we socialized considerably. we felt that people were 
friendly and well wishers, and that we had things in common and 
none of us had very much in the way of money probably, but that 
didn't seem to be too important. As Bernice would say, those 
were happy years, and so that, I thought that the years at the 
university of Bridgeport were very important years in my profes-
sional career, and I've never regretted the nine years that I 
spent full time here. 

Allen: O.k, the other thought question is, what was your 
greatest failure here at the university? 

Harry: No doubt I had failures. I don't know what they were, 
the, I was not happy with the retrenchment administratively 
when I was given an additional title and when the Dean of Ad-
ministration was only a matter of courtesy, really, I had very 
little to do with Dean of Administration, I was Dean of the Col-
lege of Education and Prof. of Psychology and that was nobody's 
fault, but perhaps related to that, is the fact that I never 
really completed my research on the community college which I 
devoted a sabbatical leave to and in a sence that was no one's 
fault, shortly thereafter, well, one year thereafter, I guess, I 
went to Norwalk as Supt. of Schools, and then so many things were 
happening but, if one can say the existance of the Norwalk Tech-
nical Institute, Technical College, was born into some extent be-
cause of the influence of Harry Becker and the Norwalk Community 
College was creaated first because of Harry Becker, and with and 
the, what's the name of the Bridgeport Community College? 

Allen: Housatonic 

Harry: Housatonic was started in Stratford as a branch of the 
Norwalk Community College so that even though I did not complete 
my research on the community college from the standpoint of 
publication, it rubbed off enough so that in actuality, I did 
some things there. 

Allen: Good. I also generally conclude with another question. 
rs there anything else you would to say? 

Harry: well, there probably is, i don't know what it would be .

Bernice: I am very happy I had the chance to see you again and 
I'm disappointed, I understand Ruth is very busy. we should get 
gether, it's not that far. 

Allen: I conclude this tape. 
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